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WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 9

Britain’s Initial Reaction to Israel’s Request to Detain Leila Khaled

Before “opening or officially receiving the note,” Minister of State Joseph Godber called Israeli Ambassador Michael Comay to dissuade him from requesting extradition, a request that would trigger a judicial process that “could prove very difficult to halt” and complicate the efforts to free the passengers. Comay responded that Israel was not yet requesting extradition, only “urgently requesting” a “holding action.” Further, he asked cynically, since Israel had not been invited to the Bern talks and was thus not privy to the Red Cross’s doings, how could it know whether this might affect a possible deal? Even by 11:45am, Her Majesty’s Government had not yet taken “formal cognizance” of Israel’s request.
  

After officially receiving the request, British foreign secretary Sir Alec Douglas-Home wrote a personal note to Israeli foreign minister Abba Eban:

I have received your note requesting provisional arrest of Miss Khaled under Article 10 of your extradition treaty. I fully understand the motives which have prompted you to make this request. But I must earnestly ask you to give instructions that the request should be regarded as suspended for the time being. I can assure you that without a satisfactory agreement for the release of the hostages, the girl will not be allowed out.

But in the present circumstances with the negotiations on a knife edge, the institution of this sort of proceedings with their appearance of irrevocability cannot but make M. Rochat’s task impossibly difficult. We have it much in mind that Israeli lives are at stake as well as many others and that nothing should be allowed to intervene which will make the task of saving their lives more difficult.

That night, shortly after 1am, Ambassador Comay called in Eban’s response:

I thank you for you personal message concerning our request for the provisional arrest of Miss Khaled under Article 10 of our extradition agreement. I have considered this matter and then taken legal advice.

We assume, of course, the HMG are working towards a solution acceptable to both our governments and which would involve the simultaneous release of all the hostages without distinction of nationality or religion. Should such a solution emerge, the Government of Israel would be ready to reconsider its position.

In the meantime, we have to maintain our legal step, but if in the present circumstances you feel that non-expediting of the proceedings would be helpful, the Government of Israel would be agreeable provided that Miss Khaled continues to be under detention

The United States too feared that the Khaled problem could lead the PFLP to reject the package deal and that the “psychological strains” of the ensuing extended negotiations “may overcome [the] will of the Bern powers” and lead to Rochat’s departure. That, in turn, could precipitate a “great human tragedy, because Rochat is one of the few westerners trusted by the PFLP.” So the State Department asked its ambassador in London, Walter Annenberg, to find out, if Israel continued to insist on Khaled’s extradition, “will [the] British be able legally or otherwise [to] circumvent [the] Israeli demand?”
 [Emphasis added]

Additional Details Regarding the BOAC Hijacking

The hijacker ordered everyone but the captain out of the cockpit. “Rather horrified,” the captain explained that he could not fly the plane alone, and the hijacker agreed for all but the second officer, John Lindsay, to remain.

Dubai Special Branch was “firmly confident” that the hijacker was Hassan Mohammed Hassan, a Jordanian PFLP member, who paid cash for a first class ticket shortly before the VC10 took off from Dubai and “behaved suspiciously.” He was reported to have entered the trucial states illegally on a dhow from Basra and to have spent three days there planning the operation.

Throughout the flight, BOAC Operations—Speedbird London—tried to hail the hijacked plane by radio, but the hijacker refused to let the crew respond. At first, the crew had to explain to him what the ringing was. In fact, “every action we made, we told them beforehand what we were about to do. Even just turning the aircraft towards the heading, selecting the frequency…Every time we moved out hands we told them exactly what. I mean, you had to. It was in our own interests, and with this gun pointing at my head…”

The hijacker changed the plane’s call sign from “Speedbird 775” to something that sounded like “Suffolk No. 1.” When the crew tried to inform Damascus air traffic control what was going on, it didn’t seem to comprehend. Finally, the hijacker himself got on the radio and explained it to them in Arabic.  

Captain Goulborn asked for and received permission to let the passengers know what was going on, since, he assumed, the two accomplices were parading up and down the aisles. The hijackers had in fact also ordered all the First Class passengers to move back into coach. And, the passengers were not being permitted to move from their seats until Dawson, even to go to the bathroom.

According to First Officer Trevor Cooper, the main hijacker was quite an intelligent person with a university education. He “knew a lot” about VC10 operations except as it related to the plane’s fuel calculation, which “he had got wrong, badly wrong in fact.” He would become extremely agitated on occasion, making the situation very tense. Captain Goulborn “tried to joke and just generally keep a happy atmosphere as it was possible.” The hijacker responded, even making a joke himself from time to time and assuring the crew that “oh, you will never forget this flight.” He promised to buy them beers when they landed, but never would.

Beirut Control, though made aware that the plane had only half an hour of fuel left, steered it out to sea. Even when the crew radioed, “‘Look, will you please clear everyone out of the way? We are desperately short of fuel!’…they just didn’t seem to comprehend anything.” But finally, the captain received a radar steer into Beirut International.

The name of the man who boarded the BOAC plane in Beirut was Abu-Ahmed.
 He was reportedly our plane’s male hijacker. The woman was Muna Saudi. She had been arrested in Copenhagen a year earlier for planning to attack former Israeli Prime Minister David Ben-Gurion in Rio de Janeiro. She was kicked out of Denmark a month later, unprosecuted.

The BOAC let-down chart said only to “head 219 degrees…for five minutes to Zelah. Then turn track in to Amman VOR 227 degrees for eight minutes, descend to 6,000 feet, look on your left and you will see the Revolution airport.” The crew asked the hijacker, “What speed do you want us to go at?” He didn’t comprehend that being told how many minutes to fly is meaningless without also being told what speed to fly. “He was joking with Damascus control; they were obviously very sympathetic toward him, and they thought it was very amusing.”

Start of British Pressure on Israel

A few hours after the British Cabinet agonized how Israel might not be prepared to contribute to a deal, the British ambassador John Freeman in Washington, as instructed, asked Joe Sisco what the United States might do to “impress on [the] Israelis” their need to make concessions.
 Sisco responded that President Nixon himself “found the idea of any exchange most distasteful.” Nonetheless, Sisco believed that Israel would be receptive to releasing prisoners “if a deal rests on an Israeli decision.” Freeman understood this to mean that the United States would encourage Israel “to be forthcoming” when it came time, “despite their continued rigid public position.”
 But Sisco was simply, though carefully, saying that Israel, of its own volition, would likely play ball if it came down to it. 

Israel, sensing that the heat was likely to be turned up soon, instructed its ambassadors to “respond vehemently” to any request for Israeli concessions and point out that Israel’s having abstained from sharply opposing the European agreement to release seven guerrillas who killed Israeli citizens and planned even larger crimes was, itself, “quite a respectable concession and contribution.”

Pressure on Germany to Stay the Course

Britain too worried that the Germans “were showing signs of wishing to unilaterally release” their Arab prisoners. Germany had informed the Foreign Office at 2am that it was “seriously worried” about its passengers and that if the ICRC did not resolve the situation by “late this morning,” Germany would have to reach an “independent arrangement” for its nationals. The Foreign Office summoned the German ambassador “to persuade” his country to continue working with the other governments.
  

Israel too continued to press the Germans and the United States issued a strong demarche, having received intelligence—denied by the Germans—of an offer for a bilateral deal.
  

Additional Jewish Pressure on Israel

The former chief rabbi of Antwerp, whose daughter was on the plane, told the Israeli consulate in New York that “Jewry would never forgive Israel if it caused the loss of life” by not releasing guerrillas. The Orthodox Union, another preeminent Orthodox group, sent emissaries to Washington to meet with Ambassador Yitzhak Rabin to convey the hope that saving lives would be Israel’s guiding principle.

The Situation in Amman

“Indiscipline among the army is growing, and the chief-of-staff [Haditha] has resigned because of his inability to prevent soldiers disobeying orders and attacking the fedayeen. This must increase the danger of the passengers still with the aircraft where an increasingly nervous group of fedayeen are surrounded by a superior force of frustrated and potentially trigger-happy soldiers.”
 “The fedayeen are in effective control of most of Amman [except for] ‘Embassy Row’ on Jabal Amman. Fedayeen roadblocks have been set up throughout the city.”

The Jordanian government was not meeting with the fedayeen and would not back down from its “just demands.” Either the situation would resolve itself, Chief of Diwan Zeid Rifai asserted to the U.S. embassy, or it would explode. With its ambassador’s bleak assessment of the situation, the British Cabinet decided to encourage a voluntary airlift of British nationals out of Amman the next day.
  

The U.S. Decision to Sell Phantom Fighter Planes to Israel

Despite the fact that a hundred-plus U.S. citizens were sitting captive in Arab hands, the Washington Post today published the U.S.’s decision—which had actually been reached over a week earlier—to sell sixteen to eighteen F-4 Phantom fighter planes to Israel in addition to the fifty Phantoms that President Johnson had promised in 1968. And that the planes would start arriving at the end of the month. A year earlier, Golda Meir had asked Nixon for an additional twenty-five F-4 Phantoms and hundred A-4 Skyhawks in light of the increasing warfare along the Suez Canal. On January 30, 1970, following France’s decision to sell to Libya one hundred Mirage jets—some which had been originally earmarked for Israel—President Nixon announced that his decision would be forthcoming. But, that decision was delayed. Until now.
 The hostages, who heard the news on the radio, were aghast at its timing. They would pay a price later that day.

U.S. Policy on Dual Nationals

To quell any controversy over the legitimacy of dual U.S.-Israeli citizenship and to establish that such dual citizens were subject to equal protection by the American government, on September 9, Secretary of State William Rogers set forth for President Nixon his official determination:

Dual US-Israeli nationals may fall into two possible categories:

1. Israeli nationals who have become naturalized American citizens but are considered Israeli nationals under Israeli law by the authorities of Israel; and, 

2. Jewish U.S. nationals who have either emigrated to Israel or, while there, have adjusted their status to that of persons admitted for permanent residence; Jews in this category automatically become Israeli nationals under the Israeli Law of Return unless, within a specified period of time, they take affirmative action to decline such nationality.

Dual nationals of either category are required by the United States when entering or leaving the United States to use their American passports. They are required by Israel when entering or leaving Israel to use their Israeli travel documentation. They are free to use either one when traveling into or out of third countries. 

The possession of Israeli travel documentation by dual nationals in either category is not inconsistent with their American nationality and does not in and of itself detract from their rights to normal consular protection and other appropriate action on their behalf as nationals of the United States.

While the Secretary of the King of Jordan has indicated that the Government of Jordan would try to deal with dual US-Israeli nationals as U.S. nationals…a spokesman for the PFLP has already stated to an officer of our Embassy at Amman that such dual nationals would be treated as Israelis. Thus the expressed sympathetic attitude of the Jordanian government to our views may not be effective with the PFLP which is actually detaining the passengers of both planes.

PFLP Concerns over the Possible Extradition of Leila Khaled to Holland

Rampant reports that Britain was gearing to expel Khaled to Holland, where she had boarded the El Al flight, panicked the PFLP.
 Israel had heard already on September 7 that the British intended to put Khaled aboard a 6pm KLM flight bound for Amsterdam.
 Its information was well-founded. An internal memo on the 7th to Sir Burke Trend, the Cabinet Secretary, weighing the options in light of the 72-hour ultimatum, recommended that “the balance of advantage appeared to lie, in the present exceptional circumstances, in getting rid of Miss Khaled as soon as possible and, if possible, before the Israelis made an extradition application. But in doing this…we should be conscious that we were breaching the Tokyo Convention.”

The issue would come up again the next day. The “principal leaders of the PFLP” would warn the ICRC’s André Rochat that if Khaled were to be handed over to the Dutch government, “a KLM aircraft will be immediately hijacked and destroyed mid-air with all passengers.” Six hours later, the ICRC in Geneva sent a message to Rochat: “[The] Netherlands government categorically denied having had intention accept extradition in Netherlands from [the] UK of Leila Khaled.”
 The Netherlands also assured the United States that Britain never considered “dumping” Khaled back on the Dutch, and that even if they would want to, the Dutch would not accept her. The Dutch further informed Britain that “there are no written rules or unwritten under international law compelling [us] to admit Leila Khaled if she is expelled [from] Britain.”

Reluctance to Include Israel in the Bern Group

Official stance aside, the American representative was not keen on including Israel. He “candidly” admitted to his British colleague that “in view of Zionist pressures on the U.S. administration,” he would not be able to speak as frankly in the Israeli ambassador’s presence as he might want to. The British ambassador also had mixed feelings; he informed London that he would propose that the group meet “á cinq or á quatre, i.e., with or without the Israeli, as we consider best.”

When the Bern Group reconvened, it tried to figure out how many prisoners the PFLP wanted Israel to release of the three thousand it was holding for actual or suspected terrorist activity. Rochat had cabled the ICRC that the PFLP wanted three hundred, and had suggested that the time had come “for the Israeli government to enter the discussions.”
 On a “very confidential” basis, Rochat told the U.S. embassy that the number of Palestinians the PFLP would demand of Israel was “very high indeed,” exceeding two hundred. Ominously, he asked what the United States might do if the situation reached a “final crash,” and U.S. chargé Odell reported a “note of real pessimism creeping into Rochat’s attitude.”

Separately, but relatedly, the British ambassador in Amman counseled the FCO, “I am quite sure that M. Rochat is right when he says that there is no chance of getting the passengers (including the Israelis) out unless the Israeli government is prepared to pay some sort of price for them…This means that the fate of all will depend on the Israeli government’s reaction. I therefore hope that everything possible will be done to persuade the Israeli government to start talking about possible concessions as soon as possible…If the Israelis are not prepared to join in the negotiations and make concessions, soon we shall, I fear, be forced to consider whether we should not take the unpalatable course of trying to make a deal for the non-Israeli passengers separately.”

U.S. Preparations for Intervention

The Washington Strategic Action Group (WSAG) met to consider a PFLP rejection of the ICRC offer. A preparatory briefing memo predicted that if that happened, “there will be pressure on (and, to varying degrees, from) the British, Swiss, and West Germans to break ranks with the multinational front. There will also be heavy pressure on the United States to go along. It would be extremely difficult for the U.S. Government to put American lives in danger as a shield for others (even though some Americans will be held as dual nationals).”

Concerned too that Hussein’s authority in Jordan would collapse if hundreds of hostages were killed on his soil, President Nixon asked the WSAG to plan three contingencies: “[1] a punitive attack in Jordan if the planes and passengers are destroyed; [2] a military evacuation if the security situation in Amman breaks down; [3] U.S. military support for Hussein if he decides to go ahead in a showdown with the fedayeen.”
  

The Joint Chiefs of Staff was given 24 hours to prepare proposals for heightening the alert status of U.S. forces in Europe, to assess the operational consequences of an extended American military engagement in Jordan, and to define the deployments needed to deter Soviet intervention. The Defense Department was asked to develop a package of military equipment that would be required to support Israel if it intervened in Jordan at King Hussein’s request” and, covering all bases, to define a military equipment package that might be needed by the Lebanese Government to quell any fedayeen restiveness that could result from an Israeli move into Jordan.

A Threat to our Lives

André Rochat cabled an urgent warning to ICRC headquarters in Geneva: “Palestinians responsible informed me tonight at 0030 that in case of any foreign military action on Jordanian territory, the three planes will blow up immediately with all occupants.”
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